Minutes of the Commission Meeting — 5 


            
        February 25, 2005


WASHINGTON STATE MINORITY AND JUSTICE COMMISSION

 

MINUTES OF COMMISSION MEETING

 

United States Courthouse

17th Floor Judicial Conference Room

700 Stewart Street

Seattle, Washington

Friday, February 25, 2005 at 10:30 a.m.


Justice Charles W. Johnson and Justice Charles Z. Smith, Co-Chairpersons Presiding

 

Call to order

 

The meeting was called to order by Justice Charles Z. Smith at 10:40 a.m.

 

Present at the meeting were Justice Charles W. Johnson, Justice Charles Z. Smith (Retired), Robert C. Boruchowitz, Chief Judge Ronald E. Cox, Judge Deborah D. Fleck, Ms. Yemi Fleming Jackson, Judge Kenneth H. Kato, Ms. Kyle Taylor Lucas, Judge Douglas W. Luna, Ms. Amalia C. Maestas, Judge LeRoy McCullough, Ms. Janet L. McLane, Ms. Rosa Melendez, Judge Maryann C. Moreno, Tony Orange, Jeffrey C. Sullivan, Judge Mary Alice Theiler, Judge Vicki J. Toyohara,  Ms. Brenda E. Williams, Judge Mary I. Yu, Judge Dennis D. Yule, and Ms. Erica S. Chung.

 

Persons not in attendance with excused absences were Ms. Myrna I. Contreras, Lonnie Davis, Dean Donna Claxton Deming, Ms. Lourdes Fuentes, Ms. Bonnie Glenn, Judge Donald J. Horowitz (Retired), Charles A. Jardine, Ms. Regina J. Jones, Judge Richard A. Jones, Judge Ron A. Mamiya, Ms. Denise C. Marti, Judge Richard F. McDermott, Jr., Judge James M. Murphy (Retired), Ms. P. Diane Schneider, Judge Greg D. Sypolt, and Brian A. Tsuchida. 
 

Acknowledgement


Justice Charles Z. Smith thanked Judge Mary Alice Theiler for hosting the Commission meeting in the new United States Courthouse. 

Justice Smith introduced Monto S. Morton, who has been working closely with Ms. Erica S. Chung. He stated that Mr. Morton’s working title changed from secretary to program assistant to reflect all the work he does and his contribution to the Commission. 

Minutes

          Justice Smith reported that the minutes of the November 5, 2004 Executive Committee and Commission meetings, held at Gardner, Bond, Trabolsi, St. Louis & Clement in the Denny Building on 2200 Sixth Avenue, Suite 600 in Seattle, were approved by the Executive Committee subject to necessary editorial revisions. 

Report of Co-chairpersons

Commission and Technical Support Membership        

 


Justice Smith reported that Ms. Deborah Juarez has been appointed to the Technical Support Group and assigned to the Education Sub-committee; and Judge Mary I. Yu has been appointed to the Commission by the Supreme Court for the remainder of the term vacated by Judge William Baker, which ends December 31, 2006, and has been assigned to the Research Sub-committee.

2003-2004 Biennial Report
Justice Smith announced that the 2003-2004 Biennial Report is nearing completion. He further announced that a draft of the report will be ready for review next week and Commission packets contain a color printout of the cover which portrays the mural “Asi lo sonó Sandino,” created by Alejandro Canales. He stated that the report contains a memoriam to Justice James M. Dolliver and is being dedicated to Judge Janice B. Niemi and Senator George T. Fleming for their foresight and actions in 1987 that led to creation of the Minority and Justice Commission and related Gender and Justice Commission; a case study written by Ed Vukich titled, “Quantity and Sentencing: An Analysis of Drug Dealing Cases in King County,” which was undertaken by the Joint Select Committee on the Drug Offense Sentencing Grid (established under Chapter 290, Laws of 2002); and an article describing the review hearing on the unjust trial and sentencing of Chief Leschi of the Nisqually Tribe in 1858.


Justice Smith stated that the editors have decided the next report will be dedicated to the Associate Chief Justice of the Washington State Supreme Court, Justice Charles W. Johnson. 

National Consortium

Justice Smith reported that the next annual meeting of the National Consortium on Racial and Ethnic Fairness in the Courts will be held April 13-16, 2005 in Atlanta, Georgia, and hosted by the Georgia Supreme Court. He further reported that the Co-Chairpersons and Ms. Erica Chung will be in attendance. Justice Smith stated that the Commission will pay the registration fee for any Commission member interested in attending but, due to budget constraints, all other costs must be paid for personally. He asked that Commission members interested in attending submit their request in writing. He stated that Commission members attending the Consortium meeting submit a report.  

Next Commission Meeting 
 

Justice Smith announced the Commission meeting schedule for 2005:

· June 24, 2005 in Tri-Cities

· October 28, 2005 in Seattle

Budget
Ms. Erica S. Chung, Executive Director, reported on the Commission’s budget status and stated that the budget shows an under expenditure of approximately $20,000 by the end of June 30, 2005. The sub-committees are advised to review the projected expenditures and make sure all are accounted for and to notify Ms. Chung of any additional items. 

Report of the Sub-committees

Education Sub-committee
Judge LeRoy McCullough, Chairperson of the Education Sub-committee, reported that the sub-committee met with the Research Sub-committee during today’s break-out session to discuss the Collateral Consequences of Criminal Convictions/Barriers to Reentry project. He also reported that the sub-committees will present this issue as a three-hour education session at the Fall Judicial Conference. He stated that the session will cover consequences of certain judicial actions that pertain to voting/jury duty, immigration, legal financial obligations, education, employment, and reinstatement of driver’s license. He hopes that the session will educate and help judges make informed decisions in sentencing. He also stated that the sessions will contain suggestions on ways to educate defendants on these consequences, live testimonies, and transcripts from administrative hearings. The conference will be held in Tacoma September 18 – 21, 2005. 

Judge McCullough also reported that the sub-committee has designated certain Commission members to head the projects listed below:

· Administrative Office of the Courts Diversity Training - Judge Vicki J. Toyohara
· District and Municipal Court Manager’s Association - Chief Judge Ronald E. Cox
· Fall Conference Collateral Consequences – Ms. Kyle Taylor Lucas

  Evaluation and Implementation Sub-committee

Justice Smith indicated no report from the Evaluation and Implementation Sub-committee because Judge James M. Murphy, Chairperson of the Sub-committee, is in China. 

Outreach Sub-committee


Judge Dennis Yule reported on behalf of the Outreach Sub-committee in Brian Tsuchida’s absence. He stated that the sub-committee will publish two newsletters in June and November. The June newsletter will focus on Native American Justice: Past, Present and Future. It will cover educational resources for tribal judges, changes and trends in responsibilities of tribal courts, funding for tribal courts, and include the Chief Leschi article published in the Biennial Report. The fall newsletter will be devoted to juvenile justice issues as they pertain to children of color. The sub-committee will be meeting face-to-face in April to discuss the goals and mission of the sub-committee to see how it can accomplish more outreach activities. 


Justice Smith stated that for the newsletter on Native American Justice, he recommended that Judge Douglas W. Luna and Ms. Kyle Taylor Lucas be consulted on that issue because of the their vast knowledge and experience with tribal justice. 


Ms. Kyle Taylor Lucas stated that the Governor’s Office on Indian Affairs is working with Women’s Spirit Collision in Thurston County addressing American Indian women and domestic violence. The Department of Justice reported last year that American Indian women are 3.5 times more victims of domestic violence and other types of violence than any other group in the population. She stated that this could be of interest to the Outreach Sub-committee. 

  Research Sub-committee


Judge Kenneth H. Kato, Chairperson of the Research Sub-committee, reported that the sub-committee will be working with the Education Sub-committee to initiate an in-depth research of Collateral Consequences for Criminal Convictions/Barriers to Reentry. The sub-committee will meet in two weeks to discuss this matter. 

Workforce Diversity Sub-committee
Judge Deborah D. Fleck, Chairperson of the Workforce Diversity Sub-committee, asked Ms. Brenda Williams to report on the activities of the sub-committee. Ms. Williams reported that the sub-committee is working to produce a manual, “Diversifying the Bench,” to help clarify the steps a lawyer needs to take to become a judge. They have contacted Latino Law Students and have volunteers to develop the outline of the manual. Ms. Bonnie Glenn will contact the African American Law Student Association at the University of Washington to find more volunteers for the project. The students will interview judges about their experiences during the process of becoming a judge. 

Ms. Williams also reported that the Initiative for Diversity Governing Council, on which Ms. Chung and Ms. Williams are members, is putting together a set of commitments which will be circulated to major law firms and other legal employers to encourage them to commit to diversifying their workforce. The second part of this is to send them a best practices guide or tool box to help them diversify their firms.  

Other Business
Judges of Color

Justice Smith directed everyone’s attention to the list of judges of color in the Commission packet. He asked that if Commission members know of judges of color in the state of Washington not listed to please direct it to the attention of the Commission staff. So that the Commission may have an up-to-date list.
Adjournment
 

          The meeting was adjourned by Justice Charles Z. Smith at 12:45 p.m.

